ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 9 May 2017 at 7.00pm at The Fold, Bransford
Present:

19 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations



Parish Councillors: John Sharp, Stephen Seymour, Brian Porter,
Peter King, 

Dave Fereday



District Councillors: Anthony Warburton, Sarah Rouse (part meeting)


County Councillor Paul Tuthill (part meeting)



CSO Martin Butcher (part meeting)
On behalf of the Parish Council Mr Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.  ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed by Stephen Seymour seconded by Will Tooby and agreed by all that John Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.  APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Jon Gamble, Richard Nash and Dale Humphries
3.  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 10 MAY 2016
Having been previously circulated the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
4.  MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES
Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.  REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

CSO Butcher reported that a new local pc is now in place and a regular newsletter is now being circulated to local parishes. There has been a spate of shed and garage burglaries in some local areas and initiatives put in place to tackle travelling criminals, but overall this remains a very low crime area. Local police surgeries are still being held in Alfrick.
The ongoing problem of parking in Leigh Sinton was discussed and it was agreed that an increased police presence would be helpful.
There being no further questions, the chairman thanked CSO Butcher for attending and for his contribution to the meeting.
6.
REPORTS OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
Councillors Warburton and Rouse gave a round-up of news from Malvern Hills District Council, including plans to rationalise council premises in order to reduce costs and the forthcoming move to fortnightly rubbish collections. There has also been a push for greater community engagement to find out how people feel about the parish and what they would like to see in the future.
The chairman thanked the district councillors for their contribution and work over the previous year.

7.
REPORT OF CAB REPRESENTATIVES

Local liaison volunteer Lillian Somervaille and the new service co-ordinator gave an overview of the service provided by the CAB locally and across the district. A weekly drop in is held on Fridays at Knightwick surgery and many local people have visited to seek confidential advice on a wide variety of matters. The chairman thanked them for the valuable role the service plays in the local community.
8.  REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 
Parish Council Chairman John Sharp reported:
Much has happened in our 2 parishes over the past 12 months.  A start has been made on the 51 houses being built off Kiln Lane in Leigh Sinton.  The developers, Cala, are making every effort to minimise the disruption to local residents.  Despite your council objecting, MHDC gave approval for an additional 21homes on the Bank House bowling green site, however arrangements have not been finalised between the council and the developers. No start has yet been made on the 35 homes approved adjacent to Elm Hurst Farm as detailed planning permission has not yet been granted.

Final planning approval for the extension to our Primary School as given in March last and the school started to use the new classrooms earlier this year.  The extra car parking and bus drop-off facilities are now operational, which will go some way to relieve congestion in Stocks Lane and Hooper’s Close. A 40 mph buffer zone has been established on the A4103 north of the new car park entrance.

Work has continued on our Neighbourhood Development Plan. Peter King will be presenting the progress later this evening.  The Rural Communities Partnership ran a door knocking day in our parishes in conjunction with representatives from various organisations.  The results have been passed to Peter to use in the creation of the neighbourhood development plan.  Further consultations with the parishioners will take place before the plan is finalised.

Speeding continues to be of concern.  We continue to move our vehicle operated sign around the two parishes. The data from the sign has been shared with the Safer Roads Partnership.  Initially they require us to work with WCC to see what can be done in terms of highways works to reduce speeds before they will pursue the use of the mobile cameras.  Improvements have been made by WCC to signage associated with the Bank House island.  We are to meet with WCC to discuss possible improvements to the Stocks Lane junction with the A4103 following a number of recent accidents at this junction.     There is still an ongoing problem parking of cars on the pavements in Leigh Sinton specifically in the area of the old Somers Arms. We will work closely with the Police and residents to try and get this resolved in the future. 

During urgent water main works in Bransford, Chapel Lane was used by motorists as a diversion.  The result was complete destruction of the verges.  We have pushed WCC to ensure reinstatement is made to this lane.  We have met with the WCC engineer responsible for road closures and diversions to try and prevent this happening in future and to ensure diversions and appropriate road closures kept to a minimum.

Our longstanding Lengthsman, Barry Bennett, stood down this year for health reasons.  He had provided an excellent service to our community for many years.  We have been fortunate to employ Rob Wilks who, together with his staff, have taken up the duties and are performing to a high standard.  Working with the Lengthsmen, South Worcestershire Drainage Partnership and the County Council we have improved many sites where we have had standing water after heavy rains.  We are still waiting for work to be agreed to resolve the flooding by the Bank House.  We are pushing WCC to carry out improvement works to clear the flooding in Chapel Lane. 

We have provided two new litter bins and have ‘highlighted’ the problem of dog fouling by continue to spray faeces with luminous paint.  It is reported the problem is reducing but has not yet been eliminated.  New MHDC regulations have come into force which requires dog owners to carry ‘poo’ bags when out walking their animals. 

We have again been able to support local organisations with grants over the past 12 months. These included the Guides, Leigh Church, Village Hall and the Badgers.  We also supported the Leigh Sinton Post Office and the Bransford Garage through the Rural Rate Relief scheme.
Four new notice boards have been provided and the parish website upgraded.  There is an opportunity for businesses in our two parishes to be listed on the site for free and local events to be posted on the ‘What’s On’ calendar.

It was brought to our attention that the landlady of the Royal Oak was giving up her tenancy and that there could be a danger that Marstons could sell the building.  The Parish Council have now registered the pub as an Asset of Community Value and if it was put on the market we would have 6 months to bid for the building to the exclusion of all others.  After many months Marstons have now appointed a new tenant landlord who is keen to run a traditional village pub.  The parishioners need to support him as much as possible.

In closing I wish to thank all your Parish Councillors for the work they do as members of Leigh & Bransford Parish Council.  During the past year Ken Suthill stepped down from the council, his place was filled by the co-option of Peter King. I would also like to thank Sarah Rouse and Anthony Warburton our District Councillors and Paul Tuthill, our County Councillor, for their work throughout the year.  Finally I wish to thank Jacqui Barker, the Parish Clerk, for her all efforts over the past year. 

John Sharp

Chair, Leigh and Bransford Parish Council

9.
PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT

The Parish Council was consulted on 34 planning applications in the last twelve months from the Parishes of Leigh and Bransford, 27 were from the Parish of Leigh and 7 from Bransford.

Of the 34 applications twenty eight were approved by MHDC, one application has yet to receive a decision, two were refused and three applications were withdrawn Four of the applications were details of reserved matters for existing planning developments. Nine applications were for alterations to existing premises to provide additional living space, conservatories, windows and doors etc. The remainder were miscellaneous applications relating to agricultural designation, felling of fruit trees and development of agricultural buildings. One application was for the installation of automated filling pumps at Bransford Service station which would improve access to fuel 24hrs per day.

The Parish Council objected to two applications, one of which was later withdrawn and one which was subsequently approved by MHDC, and recommended approval of all other applications where our comments were sought. 

10.  2014/15 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS - These were circulated for information.
It was noted that the parish council had agreed to underwrite £7000 of the cost of installing new heating in the village hall.

11.  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR
  
Councillor Tuthill gave a round-up of County Council news locally and across the county, drawing attention to the completed works at Leigh & Bransford Primary school and local improvements in broadband. Provision of cycle paths was discussed and it was noted a path between Leigh Sinton and Dysons is included in the local transport plan. 

The chairman thanked Councillor Tuthill for his support over the past year.
12.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

John Sharp read out a report from PPW Phil Saunders, drawing attention to the 30 mile network of paths in the parish, providing good walks through woods, along rivers and across arable land. He noted a number of issues that had been reported and improvements carried out to stiles, finger posts and paths. He also noted the locally produced book detailing 6 walks around the parish available from the PPW. 

The chairman thanked Mr Saunders on behalf of the parish council for the contribution he has made to the local footpaths.
13.
NEIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PLAN GROUP 
Peter King gave an overview of the purpose of a Neighbourhood Development Plan and noted the particular issues facing the parish, including infrastructure and lack of public transport and mains services . There was then an open discussion and residents expressed their views on the type of housing needed in the parish, parking, lack of affordable housing and sustainability. Mr King thanked everyone for their contributions and confirmed that once the plan is ready there will be a public consultation before the plan is officially submitted.
14.  REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS 
Leigh & Bransford Royal British Legion 

Shirley Tasker reported a fall in numbers attending the meetings, mainly due to the age of members and lack of transport, and several key members moving away. There had, however, been a successful Remembrance Sunday service, an enjoyable Christmas panto trip and special events and trips to celebrate the 80th Anniversary, including a trip to the National Memorial Arboretum. She expressed her thanks to The Bear & Ragged Staff for hosting the monthly meetings on the last Friday of the month and for an excellent Christmas Lunch and Afternoon High Tea, and members of the committee for their contribution over the year. The chairman thanked Shirley for the support the legion provides in the parish.
1st Leigh Scouts 
Dale Humphries reported:
The past 12 months have certainly been very busy, with the as ever extremely successful Gang Show making a comeback, Beaver sleeps overs, Cub weekend camps, Scout week camp in Devon, Explorers camping in Bulgaria, YHA’s, Bivi nights, expeditions, kayak training, climbing days only to name just a few….
As mentioned, the annual gang show made a return last weekend and it was a great success bringing all sections together to provide entertainment for all, along with much needed funds to the group.
This year 1st Leigh had the privilege of arranging and leading the St. Georges Day Parade – with great help from Rev. Anne Potter the event was tremendous and it was fantastic to see nearly 500 scouts march through the centre of Great Malvern from the Library to the Priory.

Each section is already busy planning their camps/events for the coming year, so far the Scouts are off to the Brecon Beacons for a week and the Explorers are travelling over to Spain. Following 1st Leigh tradition we’re going to book up various ‘Family Events’ throughout the year with the help of the ‘Friends of Leigh Scout Group’ we’ll be pencilling in a Family Fun Day & Quiz night, Skittles night and a Family Christmas walk.

The scout group is the healthiest we’ve seen it in a very long time which is fantastic and a credit to everyone involved within the group, Section numbers currently stand at:

 Beavers – 27 with 10 on the waiting list

 Cubs – 26 (with 4 to come up from Beavers)

 Scouts – 32, with 2 on waiting list

 Explorers – 12

Finally – I would like to thank the Parish council and the Memorial Hall for all their assistance and support they provide the group, it’s very much appreciated!

Leigh & Bransford W.I 
W.I President Ann Sharp reported:
The WI membership presently stands at 34.  We have enjoyed an interesting programme over the last year, with a good variety of speakers and activities.  We are fortunate to be able to offer several additional member-led group activities including book club, playlets reading club, luncheon club, ramblers club, embroidery group and local history group.   

We have again been involved in our local community by taking part in Leigh Church Christmas tree festival and holding an event for locally trained Guide Dogs for the Blind with on-going collections of milk bottle tops and used stamps.   We have also donated to the Worcester Food Bank and some of our Members have produced sensory bands for the Waterside Nursing Home for dementia patients.  Several shoeboxes were filled at Christmas and regular collections have been taken for the ACWW in support of women in 3rd world countries.   Our WI will also be involved in the forthcoming 'The Great Get Together' being held on 18th June at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall in honour of Jo Cox.

In addition to our own activities our Members are able to take advantage of various trips and courses organised by the Worcester Federation.   The courses vary considerably from traditional skills to archery and target practice, go-karting and cross-bow, and dragon boat races.

We hold our meetings on the first Tuesday of the month starting at 7.30pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.   If any lady is interested in finding out what we can offer why not come along to one of our meetings.

1st Leigh Guides and Brownies
It has been another busy and successful year for the Leigh Guide and Brownies. The group attended a day at West Midlands Safari Park with Guides and Brownies from all over the region. The Guides held a summer camp at Rhydd Covert and took part in many exciting outdoor activities including orienteering, caving and archery and had great fun on the water slide, and many badges were earned. The group also took part in Save the Children’s Den Day, have started the County Outdoor Challenge badge and enjoyed an Easter egg hunt and a party in the park. A highlight of the year was one member gaining her Baden Powell Award, the highest award a guide can get and a first for the group. A presentation was made on the Malvern Hills attended by Guide parents and the two Division Commissioners. 
The chairman thanked Valda, Ann, Kaye and all the other leaders and helpers who give up their time to provide such wonderful opportunities for young people in the community.
Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall 
The chairman read out the following report from the Memorial Hall chairman Jon Gamble:
This has been another year of significant investment and improvements to the memorial Hall which include:

• the launch our new inter-active website

• the relocation of the Playgroup into a its new, adjacent building

• successfully securing grant funding to refurbish the wooden floors in both halls and lay new flooring in the bar area

• purchasing new cutlery, under-counter fridge and upright fridge/freezer

• replacing the old, porous wooden door in the kitchen (through the generous grant of £1,000 from the Parish Council)

• reclaiming the original cloakroom area which had been used by Playgroup as a storage area

• progressing plans for funding and installing a more energy efficient and

reliable heating system

• further redecoration

Over the five-year period (March 2012 – February 2017) the Trustees

have invested almost £45,000 to bring about changes and improvements to the hall funded in the main from successful grant applications and generous donations from other sources, including from the Parish Council, but also from income generated through hires. The net effect has been to drive up the number of bookings with a subsequent increase in annual revenues over the period.
• Over the past 12 months we had almost 390 hiring events

• The approximate number of hours the halls and field were in use was 1730, or an average of 33 hours per week

• Income collected over the period solely attributable to hires was £15,950.00, which equates to an average weekly income of just over £300.00

• Our annual operating expenses in 2016-17 fell by 27% compared with 2015-16.  The total expenditure for 2016 was 64% of all income which gives the Trustees a working cash balance of almost £9,000

• By the end of February 2017, 91 bookings had already been received for

2017-18

The Hall is managed by a small, loyal group of Trustees who give their time voluntarily - but what is badly needed is a part-time volunteer ‘caretaker’. So far two adverts placed in the Sphere have yielded not one single response and recruiting new Trustees is also an uphill struggle. Nevertheless, the existing Trustees continue to work hard to find ways of improving the facilities and raising the funds to undertake major refurbishments. There is much still to do. A new heating system will probably cost between £25-30,000 and further investment will need to be made to insulate the internal walls and extend the double glazing to minimise heat loss.

We are grateful for the financial support we have received from the Parish Council over the first five-year phase of improvements and as we enter the next five-year phase of works we hope that that support can and will continue. 

The Fold

Will Tooby reported on a busy year at The Fold. Staff numbers have increased, including a wildlife consultant to help support biodiversity on the site. The nature trails are proving popular and there is a new children’s area behind the café. The cart house is being used for a wide variety of activities, including folk music and community theatre and the farm shop has developed to further meet local needs. A new head chef has been appointed to the café, and whilst business has been tough for the studios, diversity has increased. The monthly markets continue to do well, selling local produce.  Earthfest attracted 700 visitors and the farm has doubled in size, with a new polytunnel allowing more organic produce to be produced. 
Fires by the reservoir have been a problem this year and have been damaging to wildlife. There has also been an increase in the number of people coming to swim on hot days. 
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and the meeting was closed with an invitation to stay for refreshments in The Fold Café.
Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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